
FLINTSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL
29 JANUARY 2019

Minutes of the meeting of Flintshire County Council held in the Council Chamber, 
County Hall, Mold on Tuesday, 29th January 2019.

PRESENT: Councillor Paul Cunningham (Chairman)
Councillors: Mike Allport, Bernie Attridge, Glyn Banks, Haydn Bateman, Marion 
Bateman, Sean Bibby, Chris Bithell, Helen Brown, Bob Connah, Jean Davies, 
Rob Davies, Ron Davies, Chris Dolphin, Rosetta Dolphin, Andy Dunbobbin, 
Mared Eastwood, Carol Ellis, David Evans, Veronica Gay, George Hardcastle, 
David Healey, Gladys Healey, Patrick Heesom, Cindy Hinds, Dave Hughes, 
Kevin Hughes, Ray Hughes, Joe Johnson, Paul Johnson, Rita Johnson, Christine 
Jones, Richard Jones, Tudor Jones, Colin Legg, Brian Lloyd, Richard Lloyd, 
Dave Mackie, Hilary McGuill, Billy Mullin, Ted Palmer, Mike Peers, Michelle 
Perfect, Vicky Perfect, Neville Phillips, Mike Reece, Ian Roberts, Tony Sharps, 
Aaron Shotton, Paul Shotton, Ralph Small, Ian Smith, Carolyn Thomas, Owen 
Thomas, Martin White, Andy Williams, David Williams, David Wisinger and 
Arnold Woolley.  

APOLOGIES:
Councillors: Janet Axworthy, Sian Braun, Derek Butler, Clive Carver, Geoff 
Collett, David Cox, Adele Davies-Cooke, Ian Dunbar and Mike Lowe.

IN ATTENDANCE:
Chief Executive, Chief Officer (Governance), Chief Officer (Housing and Assets), 
Chief Officer (Planning and Environment), Chief Officer (Education and Youth), 
Chief Officer (Streetscene and Transportation), Chief Officer (Social Services), 
Corporate Finance Manager, Finance Managers, Senior Manager Human 
Resources and Organisational Development, Corporate Business and 
Communications Officer, Revenues Manager, Democratic Services Manager, 
Team Leader - Elections and Team Leader – Committee Services. 

80. PRESENTATIONS

Corporate Business and Communications 

Winners of the Silver Award in the Armed Forces Covenant Employer 
Recognition Scheme Awards.

The Chief Executive congratulated the team on the Award which they had 
worked tirelessly for and said only seven local authorities in Wales had achieved 
the Silver Award.  Flintshire was also close to achieving the Gold Award.  Two 
members of the team were ex-servicemen and had brought a great insight.

Councillor Dunbobbin paid tribute to the Armed Forces Steering Group 
which had made great progress in Flintshire.  He also said how close the team 
were in achieving the Gold Award which he was proud of.  A lot of positive work 
was being undertaken with partners and he thanked everybody involved.



Human Resources and Organisational Development 

Finalists in Best Change Management Initiative category of the Chartered 
Institute of Personnel and Development Wales Awards 2018 for its work in the 
transition of services to Aura Wales.

The Chief Executive said this was a combined Council and Aura team 
award which was about how the process was handled, including personnel, in 
establishing a Mutual model.  This required trust in the Council and support was 
provided from the Unions - he paid tribute to everybody involved.

Councillor Mullin congratulated the team on being finalists in the category 
which demonstrated their commitment, dedication and professionalism.

81. MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings held on 11th December 2018 were submitted 
and confirmed as a correct record.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes be approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

82. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Chief Officer (Governance) said a personal interest would be recorded 
for those Members who were on the North Wales Fire and Rescue Authority in 
relation to agenda item number 13 – White Paper Reform of Fire and Rescue 
Authorities in Wales.  

On agenda item number 14 – Pay Policy Statement for 2019/20 – 
Members who had family members who were employed by the Council would 
need to declare a personal interest.  Accordingly, Councillors Attridge, Bithell, 
McGuill, Mullin, Phillips, Aaron Shotton, Small, Smith and Carolyn Thomas 
declared personal interests. 

In response to a question from Councillor Dunbobbin, the Chief Officer 
said an interest did not need to be declared for him being in receipt of Council 
Tax benefit.

83. CHAIRMAN'S COMMUNICATIONS

A copy of the Chairman’s Communications had been circulated to all 
Members prior to the meeting.

Councillor Phillips thanked the Chairman for visiting Mrs Rowlands, a 
constituent within his ward, on her 100th birthday which was greatly appreciated 
given that it was on New Year’s Eve.  He also thanked Councillor Attridge for his 
swift response when a fire had broken out at a property.  Following a question, 
the Chief Executive said that a list of emergency contacts would be re-issued to 
Members.



84. PETITIONS

Councillor Richard Lloyd presented a petition from the residents of Saltney 
for 20mph speed limits to be enforced on residential streets in Saltney, and for 
traffic calming measures to be installed on the roads.  This followed a serious 
road traffic incident where a 10 year old boy was seriously injured.

85. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

None were received.

86. QUESTIONS

None were received.

87. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS ON COMMITTEE MINUTES

None were received.

88. NOTICE OF MOTION

None were received.

89. COUNCIL FUND BUDGET 2019/20 – THIRD AND CLOSING STAGE

The Chief Executive introduced the Council Fund Budget 2019/20 – Third 
and Closing Stage report to which the Cabinet report of 22nd January 2019 was 
appended.  Additional information had been circulated to Members the previous 
day, following a request at Cabinet, on the non-mandatory services which could 
be at risk if no additional funding was forthcoming from WG, and the Council Tax 
equivalent of those services.

The Chief Officer (Governance) explained that it was the collective duty of 
Council to set a legal and balanced budget.  He explained the importance of not 
overloading the budget with risks and that any proposals put forward would have 
to have realistic timescales and be deliverable, with sufficient finances set aside 
for main risks.  He concluded with the need for Members to listen to the advice 
from the statutory roles of the Section 151 Officer and the Chief Executive in 
advising the Council.

The Chief Executive and Corporate Finance Manager delivered a 
presentation which covered the following areas:

 Setting a legal and balanced budget;
 Updated forecast for 2019/20;
 Stage 1 – Corporate Budget Solutions;
 Stage 2 – Portfolio Business Plan Proposals;
 Final Settlement;
 Other changes to the forecast 2019/20;
 Impact of grant announcements;
 Summary of revised forecast;
 Remaining options and possibilities;



 Reserves and balances;
 Types of reserves;
 Managing the in-year 2019/20;
 Prudent level of reserves for 2019/20;
 Council Tax;
 Potential Council Tax rises in Wales 2019/20;
 Council Tax (Band D) comparators 2018/19;
 Council Tax indicative comparators 2019/20;
 Council Tax indicative Welsh comparators 2019/20;
 Schools and Social Care budgets;
 Schools funding 2019/20;
 Social Care funding 2019/20;
 Professional opinions;
 Future outlook;
 Medium term forecast;
 #backtheask;
 Update from the AMs and MPs meeting;
 Budget scenarios; and
 Next steps and timelines. 

The Chief Executive said the options remaining to achieve a legal and 
balanced budget were outlined in the Cabinet report.  The scope for further 
service reductions for this financial year of any scale had been exhausted, and 
the portfolio resilience statements which demonstrated the risks to service 
capacity and performance of any other budget reductions had been accepted by 
Overview and Scrutiny Committees and Cabinet.  A number of Member 
workshops had also been held.  He commented on the implications of potential 
suggestions at this late stage including workforce and trade union relationships.  
Any new decisions would take time to implement and could not result in 
immediate or sufficient savings for the 2019/20 budget year as a consideration in 
balancing the budget.

The position of the specific requests made to Welsh Government (WG) for 
financial assistance was detailed in the report.  Beyond a financial intervention by 
WG the only remaining budget options to balance the budget were Council Tax 
income and reserves and balances, with the scope for the latter being limited.  
The Corporate Finance Manager provided an explanation of the proposed 
prudent level of reserves he was recommending to be held to mitigate the impact 
of the factors outlined in the report.  Based on the analysis in the report, there 
was only a relatively small amount of reserves of £0.189m available to make a 
further contribution to the budget for 2019/20.

On potential Council Tax rises, the Chief Executive provided information 
on indicative figures on the increase range and how many councils that applied to 
– there were three Councils currently known to be looking to set a 9%+ Council 
Tax rise.  He emphasised that 8.5% was not recommended by officers, but this 
was the figure that would bridge the budget gap and was a requirement as the 
calculations stood.  The addition of the increase in the North Wales Fire and 
Rescue Levy would need to be included, bringing the overall increase to 8.9%.



The Revenues Manager explained that, based on that 8.9% increase, it 
would equate to an annual increase of £104.81 for an average Band ‘D’ 
household, which was £8.73 per month.  Latest intelligence indicated that an 
8.9% increase would result in Flintshire setting a Council Tax charge which would 
be £34 lower than the Welsh average for 2019/20.

The Corporate Finance Manager and Chief Executive confirmed that their 
professional opinions were as detailed in the report to Cabinet.  The Chief 
Executive commented on the risks to the workforce with many teams already 
under stress due to (a) service demands and (b) cumulative reductions in their 
capacity.  Intricate financial forecasting had taken place and the figures provided 
to Members were robust.

The budget scenarios were:

Scenario 1: the Council sets a budget within its known resources and 
without any national support.  The Chief Executive said this would be 
difficult but it could be achieved.
Scenario 2: local government receives an improved Settlement and the 
Council can set a budget with more resources.  The Chief Executive said 
there was little chance of this happening.
Scenario 3: Flintshire receives an improved Settlement with 
supplementary funding and the Council can set a budget with more 
resources. The Chief Executive said this had never happened before so 
he felt the probability was very low.
Scenario 4: the Council cannot set a legal and balanced budget and has 
to default to the statutory procedures and risk a national intervention.  The 
Chief Executive said this was the default position and a situation nobody 
would want to find themselves in.  The Corporate Finance Manager would 
need to issue a Section 114 Notice where an action plan would need to be 
agreed in 21 days for the Council to recover its budget in-year and would 
only be allowed to spend on committed expenditure – anything 
discretionary would have to be suspended and the situation could spiral 
out of control. No Council in Wales had ever had to issue a 114 Notice.

There was a final engagement planned with WG which had been arranged 
by Councillor Kevin Hughes, which would see a delegation of Members attending 
the Senedd on Tuesday 5th February and hopefully meet with Assembly 
Members – full details would be available nearer the time.  Following that there 
was a County Council meeting on 19th February prior to the formal setting of the 
Council Tax on 28th February.

Councillor Aaron Shotton thanked all officers who had undertaken work on 
the budget to date and commented on the number of County Council, Cabinet, 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings and workshops that had taken place 
where they budget had been discussed prior to today.  Each Member meeting 
had universally recognised and accepted that there was no further efficiencies of 
scale to be found in services without putting those services at risk.

The Council had been through ten years of austerity and a pragmatic 
cross-party approach had been adopted which had seen services protected and 
a change in delivery models.  Flintshire was one of the most cost effective 



councils in Wales and that could be demonstrated by the efficiencies found whilst 
still providing the level of services it did.  However, the Council was now at the 
limit and there were no further efficiencies to be found.  He reiterated the situation 
in that if no further intervention was received from WG, the only options to bridge 
the funding gap was Council Tax and the use of reserves and balances, which 
was limited.  He moved deferment of the item until the cross party delegation had 
been to WG on 5th February because, if additional funding was made available, 
the Council Tax increase could be suppressed.  He thanked Councillor Kevin 
Hughes for organising the delegation to WG and engendering the cross party 
approach.

Recognition and support was being sought from WG for the needs of 
Flintshire residents and businesses – WG expected the average Council Tax 
increase to be 6.5% yet Flintshire was looking at 8.5% which was a step too far 
and support was needed.  Advice had been received on the implications for the 
Council if a legal and balanced budget was not set – there needed to be 
acceptance across the Chamber that there were no further efficiencies available.  
If a legal and balanced budget was not set then non mandatory services would 
be at risk and he cited examples of the music service, Theatr Clwyd, youth 
services, play schemes, countryside services and subsidised buses. Councillor 
Attridge seconded the proposal for deferment of the item.

Councillor Peers said it was appropriate to defer the item, particularly 
based on resolution (2) from Cabinet on 22nd January “that Cabinet advise 
Council that in the absence of an improvement in the Local Government 
Settlement by Welsh Government then the Council will have to rely on a Council 
Tax rise in the region of 8.5% to meet its own expenditure requirements for 
2019/20 (excluding the increase in the Levy of the North Wales Fire and Rescue 
Authority)”.  He commented on Councillor Aaron Shotton’s remarks at the County 
Council meeting on 11th December where he said funding from WG was 
inadequate and that he did not wish to see a Council Tax rise in the region of 9%; 
this had been reiterated by Councillor Peers at the meeting that had taken place 
with AM’s on 11th January where Councillor Shotton said it was unlikely any 
Member would want to support such a rise in Council Tax.  The Cabinet report of 
22nd January stated the Settlement was still inadequate to meet Flintshire’s 
funding requirements.

On the potential 8.5% Council Tax rise, Councillor Peers said the gap 
should be funded by WG, not local tax payers and asked what the Leadership 
was proposing if there was no improvement in funding from WG?  He commented 
on the Stage 1 proposals which had been previously agreed where a 4.5% 
increase in Council Tax had been approved along with £1.9m VAT rebate taken 
from reserves.  On the per capita table, Flintshire was 19th out of 22 local 
authorities and £134 per person lower than the Welsh average – he provided 
details of the top six Councils in the annual Settlement and the increase they had 
received on the provisional Settlement.  

In March 2018 the reserves, as listed by the Wales Audit Office (WAO) 
were £49m – further reserves needed to be considered.  £1.4m had been 
recovered from the change in accounting policy for the Minimum Revenue 
Provision (MRP) and was available to be used from reserves.  Cabinet 
transferred it into the contingency reserve in September 2018.  At the same time, 



£1.9m VAT rebate was also transferred, intended to be used for the Medium 
Term Financial Strategy (MTFS) but was now being used to support Stage 1 of 
the budget.  

A Treasury Management presentation had been delivered to Members that 
morning and £22.6m of Council finances had been invested and could be 
accessed from between 15 and 35 days.  At that presentation Members were 
also informed that the debt was now £290m and he queried whether the 
consolidation of those debts could be looked into.  Council expenditure for 
2019/20 would need to be re-assessed to avoid an unacceptable Council Tax rise 
of 8.5%. 

Councillor Richard Jones said at the last County Council meeting there 
was a consensus that Members did not want to see a Council Tax rise of over 
5%.  Based on a Council Tax rise being set at that level, he said that to avoid a 
reduction in services provided by the Council then the two remaining things to be 
considered were reserves and balances and corporate financing options.  A letter 
had been received from Julie James AM and Rebecca Evans AM, as Cabinet 
Ministers, which stated there was no evidence Flintshire was disadvantaged by 
the Settlement formula – based on that he did not feel there was much chance 
that Flintshire would get additional funding following their visit to WG on 5th 
February.  

Following a request from him at the budget meeting the previous year, 
officers established what part of earmarked reserves could be used to support 
schools and he wanted to do a similar thing this year.  The estimated balance as 
at 1st April 2019 was detailed in the paperwork, with figures against specific 
earmarked reserves, which would not move within the financial year – he felt that 
was unacceptable and if it was felt at the beginning of the year that the balance 
would not move, it should not be included as an earmarked reserve and that it 
should be used; it totalled £1.318m.  

In addition he suggested that capital receipts could be put into the revenue 
account through the Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) charge, and not into the 
capital account.  The MRP charge was estimated at approximately £4m and he 
felt there was an opportunity for some of the capital money to be utilised in that 
way.  This was a corporate responsibility and would not affect services.  He 
moved an amendment that the two options described by him be looked into by 
officers, which was seconded by Councillor Heesom.  

The mover and the seconder of the original motion, Councillors Aaron 
Shotton and Attridge, accepted the amendment which then became the 
substantive motion.

The Corporate Finance Manager explained that the use of capital receipts 
for the revenue budget was not usually allowed.  Contact would be made with 
Wales Audit Office (WAO) and details on that possibility would be provided to 
Members prior to the next County Council meeting on 19th February.

Councillor Chris Dolphin thanked Councillor Kevin Hughes for arranging 
the delegation visit to WG on 5th February and said that an 8.5% Council Tax rise 
was unacceptable.  He referred to the letter from Julie James AM who had held a 



meeting on the funding formula at which the Leader of the Council was present. 
There were no details contained within to say that there had been any opposition 
to the formula by those present – he queried whether the message on the 
formula being flawed was reaching WG.  He commented on the support always 
provided by the Liberal Democrat Group as they were supportive, whilst 
recognising that difficult decisions were needed to ensure that the Council Tax 
rise did not reach 8.5%; if cuts needed to be made he said Cabinet needed to 
take those decisions by looking at the non-mandatory services.  He commented 
on the number of Household Recycling Centres in close proximity of one another 
and urged Cabinet Members and officers to be creative and look at all areas 
including this.

Councillor Heesom also did not support an 8.5% Council Tax increase and 
said the responsibility of the budget lay with the Leader and the Leadership of the 
Council.  He praised the quality of the documents that had been provided to 
Members by officers which were articulate and of a high standard for which he 
was grateful.  On reserves and balances he said there was a question on what 
actual reserves were available. He also made reference to the Treasury 
Management training that had taken place that morning where a discussion had 
taken place on reserves and cited £49m being available for the Council.  There 
was also the issue of capital receipts which were a significant amount and were 
available for the purposes of balancing the budget.  

This was an on-going issue with trying to balance the budget and he said 
the strategy needed to be re-thought in the future and it may be the case that 
non-mandatory services would need to be considered and he blamed the 
Leadership for the situation and not WG.  On the prudent level of reserves 
outlined in the document, he said that further information was required as to how 
those amounts had been arrived at, which he felt were token sums, and 
requested those details in advance of the next meeting.  He also commented that 
no scrutiny had ever taken place on the Central Loans and Investment Account 
and requested further information on that.

The Chief Executive said that the information and figures contained within 
the report were professional opinions based on detailed data which was available 
to Members.

In response to a question from Councillor Sharps on whether it was 
possible for housing bands to be re-evaluated, the Revenues Manager explained 
that it could not be done by Flintshire alone as a change would be required in 
primary law in Wales.  The last evaluation of houses in Wales was carried out in 
2005; the last one in England to be carried out was in 1993.

Councillor Kevin Hughes commented on the unfairness of children in 
Flintshire receiving less funding for education than other children across Wales.  
He also said he did not wish to see an 8.5% Council Tax rise however a budget 
did need to be set.  He was pleased that a cross party delegation was going to 
WG on 5th February which showed a united front from Flintshire County Council 
and he urged all Members to work together for the benefit of the local residents in 
the County.



Councillor Brown said she had also attended the Treasury Management 
training that morning. On the Capital Programme the code said it should be 
affordable in terms of Council Tax levels.  She said Members needed to see the 
Capital Programme with every item within so that it could be re-evaluated either 
at the next meeting on 19th February or sooner, as a proposed rise in Council Tax 
of 8.5% was not acceptable and it was not the responsibility of the residents to 
fund the gap.  She also commented on the rise in rent arrears and the increases 
in numbers of people relying on food banks.  The Chief Executive explained that 
a report on the Capital Programme would be reported to Council on 19th February 
and said that the Programme contained the longer term plans.   He said 
Members needed to be mindful of what was in the longer term Capital 
Programme that did not require a commitment from the 2019/20 budget as it was 
a rolling programme over a number of years – the usual report could possibly be 
extended to include the longer term plan including the burden that could be 
placed on revenue.  

Councillor Gay proposed that the £1.4m recovered from the change in 
accounting policy in the MRP be used to help bridge the gap.  The Chief 
Executive explained that given the amendment that had been proposed by 
Councillor Richard Jones and now formed part of the substantive motion, 
Members would need the advice of officers in taking reserves and balances into 
account.  An agreement would be needed by Council that there was sufficient 
remaining to meet all of the risks – he suggested that her proposal was therefore 
not valid as it was being taken out of sync; the whole of the reserves package 
needed to be looked at and Members would need to make a decision, on 19th 
February, based on risk.  This was accepted by Councillor Gay.

Councillor Bithell provided details of the agreed Police and Crime 
Commissioner precept which had been agreed earlier that week and said the 
passporting of taxes onto residents could not continue and it bore no 
resemblance to income.  Councillors Woolley and Ellis also concurred that an 
increase of 8.5% was not acceptable, particularly when the precepts for the North 
Wales Fire and Rescue Authority, the Police and Crime Commissioner and the 
Town and Community Council precepts were added.  The Chief Executive said 
given the requests for further information a briefing for Members would be 
arranged prior to the meeting on 19th February.

The Corporate Finance Manager said reference had been made to 
reserves of £49m and he explained that it was comprised of a number of 
elements such a capital receipts and reserves, HRA and the earmarked reserves 
- the actual usable reserves was £5.8m as outlined in the report.  On Treasury 
Management he said it was important not to confuse the availability of cash on a 
temporary basis with reserves, citing when the RSG was received compared to 
when the payroll system ran.  Debt rescheduling was also looked at on a regular 
basis and was scrutinised by the Audit Committee.  

The Chief Executive said nobody was making light of a potential 8.5% 
Council Tax rise but it was the primary role of officers to advice Members to help 
them inform a view to be able to approve a balanced budget within the limitations 
available.  On the delegates visit to WG, he said there was no history of any 
package being offered to individual Councils.  On the funding formula, he said the 
view of officers was different to that of WG; the formula had been contested over 



the years but had never been part of a formal consultation or vote and had not 
been reviewed for around 20 years.  The Council believed the balance between 
rurality, deprivation and population was imbalanced.  He referred to a previous 
debate in the Chamber on the information from the Local Government 
Commissioner for Finance in 2016.  The Commission had recommended in its 
final report that (1) a freeze be applied to demographic led changes on the 
funding formula as it stood (which would have meant Flintshire would not have 
been on the funding floor this year); and (2) a full review of the funding formula be 
undertaken as it was dated.  

As well as setting a budget for 2019/20, it was also important to look 
beyond that year and, as an illustration, if the Council was to use an extra £1.3m 
of reserves this year, that would result in the equivalent of 4.5% Council Tax the 
following year required just to bridge the gap for the funding used from reserves 
in the absence of any other funding solution to replace them.  On capital receipts 
there was a diminishing number remaining – the Capital Programme was heavily 
subsidised for things in urgent need.  On the comments made by Councillor 
Dolphin, he said there was nothing left to offer of scale on services which had 
been accepted at all of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  If jobs were 
removed that would result in services being withdrawn or closed.  The teacher 
pension issue was a huge risk to the Council and if the Council had to take half of 
that funding responsibility it could ‘sink’ the Council’s budget without the 
recommended reserves in place.  

Councillor Aaron Shotton, in summing up, explained that, as outlined in the 
Constitution and as explained by the Chief Officer (Governance) at the outset, the 
budget was not the responsibility of the Leader but of the Council as a collective, 
based on a recommendation from Cabinet.  He was not proposing an 8.5% 
Council Tax increase.  However, Cabinet had recognised that, following officer 
advice, the only option to achieve a legal and balanced budget was by setting a 
Council Tax of 8.5% to bridge the gap if there was no intervention from WG.  

Councillor Chris Dolphin had suggested that further cuts be made to 
services, he said he would not be proposing any further cuts to services which 
was based on the advice from professional officers and each Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee.  On the letter from the Minister he believed it was used 
within a press release by an Assembly Member which was unfortunate as it mis-
represented Flintshire’s case.  The Council had never asked for an immediate 
review of the funding formula as it was recognised that it would take time and 
would not address the situation the Council faced now.  What was being asked 
for was recognition of how the funding formula did not meet the Council’s needs.  
He provided assurance that he constantly raised the issue at WLGA meetings.  
He welcomed the amendment from Councillor Jones but asked Members to be 
mindful that if it was legal to use capital receipts to substitute revenue funding it 
would result in investments possibly not starting or continuing, such as Castell 
Alun High School, Ysgol Glan Aber and Marleyfield Care Home.  On the use of 
any further reserves, the Cabinet took the advice from professional offices which 
was detailed in the report which was based on risk.
  



RESOLVED:

(a) That a decision on the budget be deferred for Council to engage with 
Welsh Government – through a cross-party delegation – for an improved 
Local Government Settlement, in order to suppress Council Tax rises in 
Flintshire and across Wales, by specifically increasing recurring funding for 
schools and children’s services; 

(b) That officers look into the possibility of utilising earmarked reserves that 
were not protected in 2018/19, to be used in 2019/20, totalling £1.3m; 

(c) That officers look into the possibility of capital receipts being utilised to 
fund the Minimum Revenue Provision charge to release revenue funding; 
and

(d) That requests for further information would be dealt with at a briefing for 
Members which would be arranged prior to the County Council meeting 
on 19th February.

90. FLINTSHIRE ELECTORAL REVIEW

The Democratic Services Manager introduced the Flintshire Electoral 
Review report.  The appendix to the report outlined the proposals to be submitted 
to the Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales (LDBCW) based 
on the extensive work undertaken with Members.

The Chief Executive explained the colour coding in the appendix, and said 
if Members agreed that the document captured the suggestions made by them 
then it would be sent to the Commission.  The colour coding was:

 Green – proposals where there was agreement and it was within a 
variance of 25% of the proposed County average;

 Amber – proposals where there was some disagreement but it was 
a ‘favoured’ option and it was within a variance of 25% of the 
proposed County average; and

 Red – proposals where there was no agreement or the proposals 
was not compliant as it was not within a variation of 25% of the 
County average.

Following a number of comments and suggestions from Members, it was 
agreed that the document would clearly show which options related to which 
colour where more than one option was shown.

Councillor Richard Lloyd felt the document should include reference to 
single Member electoral wards. 

Following a question from Councillor Brown the Chief Executive said the 
Boundary Commission could be asked how much the review had cost.

The Commission would now prepare Draft Proposals for the electoral 
arrangements for the County of Flintshire which would be published in Autumn 
2019 – a 12 week consultation period would then follow.  At Stage Three the 



Commission would prepare a Final Proposals Report which would be submitted 
to Welsh Government in 2020 along with those for all other Councils in Wales.

Councillor Bithell thanked the team for the work undertaken with Members 
on the electoral review.

RESOLVED:

(a) That the proposals be submitted to the Local Democracy and Boundary 
Commission for Wales with the document clearly showing which colour 
relates to which option; and

(b) That the Council provide background information to the Local 
Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales in support of the 
positive proposals included in the appendix and, in the case of those 
areas where no compliant proposal was made, the full set of options 
considered by Members.

91. WHITE PAPER: REFORM OF FIRE AND RESCUE AUTHORITIES IN WALES

The Chief Executive introduced the White Paper: Reform of Fire and 
Rescue Authorities in Wales report which provided details of the proposed 
changes to the governance and membership of fire and rescue authorities, and 
their relationship with constituent local authorities in budget-setting.

The Council had not expressed any concerns over the governance of the 
North Wales Fire and Rescue Authority and had been satisfied that the Authority 
had fully engaged the Council, as a constituent local authority, in consultations on 
its key strategies and its budget strategy. The responses to the consultation 
questions within the White Paper were appended to the report.

Councillor Owen Thomas said he had been a member of the North Wales 
Fire and Rescue Authority for seven years and it was a very efficient organisation 
despite having cuts to their budget year on year.  He commented on initiatives 
undertaken by the service to help achieve efficiencies such as smoke alarms 
being installed in homes as a preventative measure and the closure of some fire 
stations.  He did not support the White Paper.  Councillor Paul Shotton said fire 
fighters deserved the continued support of the authority and he fully supported 
the Council’s response.

The Chairman commented on his employment in the Fire Service and said 
funding for the service should be from Central Government, as it should for the 
Police.

RESOLVED: 

That the draft responses to the questions in appendix 2 be endorsed as the 
formal Flintshire response to the Reform of Fire and Rescue Services in Wales 
White Paper.



92. PAY POLICY STATEMENT FOR 2019/20

The Chief Executive introduced the Pay Policy Statement report and 
explained that all local authorities were required to publish a Pay Policy 
Statement annually.  This was the seventh annual statement published by the 
Council.

The Senior Manager of Human Resources and Organisational 
Development said the latest Equal Pay Audit was appended to the report for 
information.

The Pay Policy Statement formed a key component of the organisation’s 
approach to managing its workforce in general and, in particular, reward and 
recognition which was one of the five strategic priorities of the People Strategy 
2016-19.

Sections subject to amendment during the course of the year were:

 Section 6 – the Government had for some time been planning to 
implement a cap on Public Sector exit payments of £95,000 and a 
process of recovery of Chief Officer exit payments where certain 
conditions applied.  Any changes would be effected by the 
Enterprise Act 2016.  The Act gave powers to Welsh Ministers to 
‘relax’ any regulations made.  At the time of writing the report draft 
regulations were awaited to be consulted upon which would then 
give any powers to Welsh Ministers to determine the approach in 
Wales; and

 Section 11 – one agreement had been reached on a new pay 
policy.

RESOLVED:

That the Pay Policy Statement for 2019/20 be approved, and the latest Equal Pay 
Audit be noted.

93. ARMED FORCES COVENANT ANNUAL REPORT APRIL 2017 - DECEMBER 
2018

The Chief Executive introduced the Armed Forces Covenant Annual 
Report April 2017 – December 2018 report which was the second Annual Report 
of Flintshire County Council’s Armed Forces Covenant.

The Corporate Business and Communications Officer explained that the 
Armed Forces Covenant aimed to recognise the sacrifices made by the Armed 
Forces community within the County and helped provide support for them and 
their families to ensure that they did not face disadvantage because of military 
service.

Councillor Dunbobbin, as the Council’s Armed Forces Champion and 
Chair of the multi-agency steering group, paid tribute to the work of everybody 
involved and moved the report.



Councillor Peers thanked Councillor Dunbobbin and the steering group for 
the dedication of commemorative stones for two people from Flintshire who were 
awarded the Victoria Cross (V.C.) for their gallantry during World War One – 
Frederick Birks V.C. from Buckley and Harry Weale V.C. from Shotton.

The Chief Executive suggested that a report be submitted to a future 
meeting of County Council when the Gold Award was achieved which was 
supported.  

RESOLVED:

(a) That the positive progress made in meeting the Armed Forces Covenant 
be noted and the commitments for further improvement be supported; and

(b) That the Armed Forces Covenant Annual Report be endorsed prior to 
publication on the Council’s website.

94. STATEMENT OF GAMBLING POLICY RENEWAL

As Chair of Licensing Committee, Councillor Sharps introduced the 
Statement of Gambling Policy Renewal report.

The new Policy was required to commence on 31st January 2019 in 
accordance with the Gambling Act 2005.  Consultation had taken place during 
October and November 2018 including being reported to the Licensing 
Committee. 

RESOLVED:

(a) That the Draft Policy be approved for adoption for the period 31st January 
2019 to 30 January 2022; and

(b) That any minor changes made during the life of the policy are delegated to 
the Licensing Committee.

95. MEMBERS OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE

There was one member of the press and no members of the public in 
attendance.

(The meeting started at 2.00 pm and ended at 5.30 pm)

Chairman


